Public Hearing for Lake Salubria Sewer District Formation

Regular Meeting of the Bath Town Board

											
Date & Time:		August 8, 2022		7:00 PM
	
Place:			High School Room 450	Ellis Avenue

Present:	Supervisor, Ronald Smith; Councilmen, William Glosick, Hal Bailey, John Lysyczyn; Attorney, Jeffery Squires

Absent:		Councilman, Roger Knowles

Also Present:	Highway Superintendent, Alan Trenchard; Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins; Deputy Town Clerk, Trevor Parke; Hunt Engineer, Tim Steed

List of Public attached

Supervisor Smith opened the Public Hearing at 7pm.  Deputy Town Clerk, Trevor Parke read the published order calling for Public Hearing on establishment of sewer district.

Supervisor Smith informed the public that the Town has secured a 3.7 million dollar grant for the project but it is still not enough to make it affordable.  The purpose of this meeting is to establish a sewer district so that more funding can be applied for and then a final decision can be made.

Hunt Engineer, Tim Steed reviewed the project information that was presented at the public informational meeting and explained were the project is to date.  There are several grants that can be applied for to help with the cost of the project but a district needs to be formed to be eligible to apply for the funding.  There is a 1.4 million dollar Water Improvement Grant, a 1.25 million dollar Community Block Grant, Hardship statis that allows for zero interest, Rural Development Grant and funds that the Federal Government sent the state through the Infrastructure Package.  Submitting for these funds does not commit the Town to the project but would allow to see if the project would then be affordable.  This project ranks very high at the State and would put this project one of the first in line for funds.  After all funds are obtained then the Town Board would come back to the public with final cost figures.  The 8.4 million dollar project cost is budgetary.  Thirty percent was added on for inflation and any unforeseen expenses so the project cost would go down if a portion of the budgeted amount was not needed.   

Michael Hough led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag. 

Mr. Hough said he was under the impression that the public was going to vote to form the district.

Mr. Carson said he was under the impression they were to have a permissive referendum but was not clear if that would be before or after a district was formed.  Attorney Squires explained that the formation of the district would be subject to a permissive referendum.  After the formation of the district a petition can be filed within 30 days to call for a permissive referendum.

Erin Bonacci asked to clarify that the purpose of this meeting was to form a district so that more funding could be applied for.  After grant funding is secured, the Town will have to come before you again to borrow money for the project.  At that time the landowners will have an opportunity to say if they want to move ahead with the project or not. 

A question was asked as to what started this project study.  Tim Steed informed him there were landowners in the area that asked for a sewer system and numerous complaints about the water quality of the lake and the Board is trying to address these concerns.
Mr. Carson stated that the homeowner would be responsible for the hook up fee and a user fee of $1,273 per year.  Mr. Steed explained that only the debt fee would be charged to all homeowners regardless if they hook up or not.  The user fee would be charged in addition to that if they were to hook into the sewer system.  The dept fee could go down if more grant funding is secured.  Also, Arbor Development has funds to help individuals with the cost of hook up on a case by case basis.

Mr. Carson asked if there is a health concern would make more sense to have a water system rather than a sewer system. Mr. Steed said the original request from the public was for sewer so that is what the Board pursued.  The study revealed that 70% of the water quality issues were caused from faulty septics. Many locations around the lake also have separation issues between their well and septic. There is also more funding available for sewer systems and it would be very costly to do both.

Mr. Carson stated that if it is not mandatory to hook into the sewer system and someone elects not to and has a faulty sewer system aren’t they still polluting.  His property is below road level to he would have to install a pump.  Mr. Steed said they have to start somewhere and this would make the system available to hook up in the future.  Also, for homes below road level that need pumps, the cost of these pumps has been included in the project proposal.

Kelly Fitzpatrick felt that the sewer system would help the area attract more business, more jobs and ultimately more people would be helping to pay for the system.

A resident asked if the Town would help them find a plumber to hook into the sewer system and would storm water go into the system.  Mr. Steed said that storm water would not go into the system because that might overwhelm the water treatment plant.  Typically, the municipality would make a list available for qualified plumbers.  A municipality cannot send a project out for bid for private entities but Arbor Development might be able to assist with this.

A resident stated that there all kinds of codes and regulations and if there is no requirement to hook up and Code is not inspecting the septic systems how can that improve the quality of the lake.  Mr. Steed said Code would not go out unless there was a complaint.  If someone reported that they smelled sewage then Code would investigate the problem but he would not just go house to house inspecting septic systems.  Many houses have not change hands for years so the systems have not been inspected for some time but if a sewer system is available and affordable, they may hook up to the system.

Resident from East William Street Ext asked how many potential hook ups are there.  Mr. Steed explained that 311 is based on an equivalent drawing system.  A single family house may use significantly less than a business and that is all figured into the equivalent number.

Tony Russo thanked the board for the proposed improvements in the Lake Salubria area.  This would help businesses expand and allow for new housing.

Two Lake Salubria residents expressed their desire to allow the Board to continue seeking funds and see what the numbers are then
         



Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Bailey to close the Public Hearing at 8:20PM and enter into regular session.  Passed unanimously

Motion made by Councilman Glosick, seconded by Councilman Lysyczyn to approve the Board Meeting minutes for July 11, 2022.  
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye 

New Business:

Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Glosick to accept the Supervisor’s report for July 2022.
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye



[bookmark: _Hlk110939809]Resolution #22-74
Motion made by Councilman Bailey, seconded by Councilman Lysyczyn to transfer funds from A2590 Landfill Fees to A1410.4 Town Clerk Contractual in the amount of $356.25.
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Resolution #22-75
Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Bailey to transfer funds from
A1990.4 Contingent Account to A1320.4 Auditing & Accounting Contractual in the amount of $2,150.00. (Actuarial Services)
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Resolution #22-76
Motion made by Councilman Bailey, seconded by Councilman Lysyczyn to transfer funds from
A1990.4 Contingent Account to A1220.4 Supervisor Contractual for District Formation ad.
[bookmark: _Hlk110941121]Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

[bookmark: _Hlk111024095]Resolution #22-77
Motion made by Councilman Glosick, seconded by Councilman Bailey to approve the 284 Agreement as presented.
[bookmark: _Hlk111024285]Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Glosick to set date for first budget workshop for September 8, 2022 at 4:00pm.  Passed unanimously

Supervisor Smith asked the Board to review the updated Town of Bath’s policy against discrimination and harassment prior to the September 12, 2022 Board Meeting.

Department Reports:

Planning Board – Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins gave the Planning Boards report.  He reported the Planning Board held a Public Hearing for the Norbut Solar project and recommended a positive recommendation to the Town Board for a Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivison Approval. Open Development Area and a 17-foot height variance.

Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Bailey to approve the following resolution to include approval for a 17-foot height variance.



RESOLUTION NO. 22-78 OF THE 
TOWN OF BATH TOWN BOARD
August 8, 2022

RESOLUTION FOR APPROVAL FOR DEVELOPMENT AND OPERATION OF SOLAR ENERGY FACILITY

	At the meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Bath (the “Town Board”) held on August 8, 2022, Town Board Member John Lysyczyn moved for adoption of the following resolution; Town Board Member Hal Bailey seconded the motion and it was passed.

WHEREAS, Norbut Solar Farm, LLC, on behalf of itself and its affiliates, NSF Bath Site 1, LLC; NSF Bath Site 2, LLC; NSF Bath Site 3, LLC and Snyder Hill Road, LLC (collectively, the “Applicant”) has applied (the “Application”) to the Town Board (“Town Board”) for a Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivision Approval, and Open Development Area approval pursuant to the Town Code (the “Town Code”) and New York State Town Law (“NYS Town Law”) to construct and operate three (3) separate but related projects each comprising an approximately 5 MW(AC) ground mounted solar array, for a total Project size of approximately 15 MW(AC), and associated electric interconnection infrastructure connecting to the local NYSEG utility power grid (each, a “Project Site”, and collectively, the “Project”) on approximately 285.638 acres of mostly vacant land located at 00 Snyder Hill Road (Tax Map Number 144.00-02-002.000) in the Town of Bath (the “Town”); and

WHEREAS, the Project Site does not have any direct road frontage and is instead accessible via a private easement over property located at 7285 Snyder Road (Tax Map Number 143.00-01-040.000); and

WHEREAS, NYS Town Law Section 280-a (“280-a”) provides that a building permit shall not be issued for the construction of any structures that are not accessible by means of a street or highway plotted on an official plan or map; and

WHEREAS, 280-a also provides that in instances where a structure is not accessible by means of a street or highway plotted on an official plan or map but instead by a private access easement, a Town may establish an open development area (the “Open Development Area”) to allow for the erection of structures; and

WHEREAS, the Project constitutes a Type I Action under the State Environmental Quality Review Act and its implementing regulations (collectively, “SEQRA”), thus requiring a coordinated review, and the Planning Board of the Town of Bath (the “Planning Board”) declared its intent to act as Lead Agency on May 3, 2022; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with New York General Municipal Law Section 239-m, the Town duly referred the Application to the Steuben County Planning Department (the “County”) on June 4, 2022 for County review and comment, and on May 25, 2022 the County deemed the Application a local action (the “County Planning Response”); and
WHEREAS, the Planning Board, duly acting as Lead Agency for the Project under SEQRA, conducted a full and comprehensive coordinated review of the Project in accordance with SEQRA and duly issued a negative declaration under SEQRA on July 5, 2022 (the “Negative Declaration”); and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board duly noticed and held a public hearing on the Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivision Approval, and Open Development Area approval requests as well as the Applicant’s site plan approval request on July 5, 2022 (the “Public Hearing”), wherein the Planning Board reviewed documentary, testimonial, and other evidence relative to the site plan, and all persons and organizations in interest were heard, and thereafter the Planning Board closed the public hearing on the Application; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board further reviewed the Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivision Approval, and Open Development Area approval requests as well as the Applicant’s site plan approval request in accordance with the respective criteria set forth in the Town Code and 280-a, respectively, including consideration of public input at the public hearing, and all recommendations received, and at its duly held meeting on August 2, 2022 the Planning Board (i) issued a recommendation that the Town Board approve the Applicant’s Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivision Approval, and Open Development Area approval requests (the “Planning Board Recommendation”), and (ii) granted final site plan approval for the Project; and

WHEREAS, the Town Board further reviewed the Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivision Approval, and Open Development Area approval requests in accordance with the respective criteria set forth in the Town Code and 280-a, respectively.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the requested Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivision Approval, and Open Development Area Approval are hereby GRANTED, all subject to the following conditions:
1.	The Applicant shall be required to comply with any requirements set forth in the Planning Board’s final site plan approval resolution for the Project.
1.	The Applicant shall be required to comply with the requirements of the local Fire Marshal.
2.	The Applicant shall be required to obtain a building permit from the Town Building Department and pay the appropriate fee.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, if any term, condition, or provision of this Resolution, or the application thereof shall, to any extent, be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, then the remainder of this Resolution, or the application of such term, condition, or provision, other than those to which it is held invalid or unenforceable, shall not be affected thereby, and each remaining term, condition, and provision of this Resolution shall continue in full force and effect to the fullest extent permitted by law so long as the Resolution, in its remaining form, realizes the overall intent of its findings, terms, and conditions.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board has duly considered all the documents and information generated as part of its review of the Application, including, but not limited to the following:
1.	The Application, plans, and other submissions from the Applicant and reviewing agencies.
2.	The County Planning Response.
3.	The Negative Declaration.
4.	The Planning Board Recommendation.
6.	Testimony provided by the Applicant and interested parties at the Public Hearing and other open meetings held by the Planning Board and/or the Town Board

This Resolution shall be filed with the Town Clerk pursuant to New York State Town Law.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Resolution was duly adopted by the Town Board at its regularly scheduled meeting, the date of which is listed above.



Hal Bailey				Voting 	Aye
William Glosick			 Voting 	Aye
John Lysyczyn			 Voting 	Aye
Ronald Smith				 Voting 	Aye
Code Enforcement:  Councilman Lysyczyn gave the Code Officer’s report.
Highway – Highway Superintendent, Alan Trenchard gave the Highway’s report.  There is a change in the way of performing vehicle inspections.  This will require everything being input on a computer and the sticker will be printed out.  The cost for the equipment is $1,395 for the computer and printer.  The Village of Bath is willing to split the cost to keep doing the inspections in house. Councilman Lysyczyn requested the cemeteries be inspected for any limbs that need removing.

Resolution #22-79
Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Bailey to approve the purchase of the inspection equipment at a total cost of $1,395.00 and split the cost with the Village of Bath.
[bookmark: _Hlk111030637]Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Dog Control – Councilman Bailey gave the Dog Control Officer’s report.

Attorney – Town Attorney, Jeffrey Squires asked if the Board wished to establish the sewer district.
Resolution #22-80
Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Supervisor Smith to pursue the formation of Lake Salubria sewer district.
 Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Nay
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Village of Savona – no report

Village of Bath – Erin Bonacci, Director of Municipal Utilities requested the Town Boards authorization to pursue funding through the 2022 NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation’s Water Infrastructure Improvement Act Program and Lead Agency for a Type II SEQR action.

Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Bailey to adopt the following resolution:

 Resolution #22-81

2022 WATER INFRASTRUCTURE IMPROVEMENT ACT
RESOLUTION REGARDING
TOWN OF BATH
SANITARY SEWER COLLECTION SYSTEM & LIFT STATION IMPROVEMENTS

WHEREAS, the Town of Bath (hereinafter the “Town”) maintains the Town of Bath Sewer District Nos. 1 through 8; and 

WHEREAS, the Town is proposing to complete improvements to the sanitary sewer collection system and lift stations (collectively, the “Project”); and

WHEREAS, the Town has caused GHD Consulting Services to develop an Engineering Report for the project with a total project cost estimate of $3,430,000; and

WHEREAS, the Town is seeking financial assistance through the 2022 NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation’s Water Infrastructure Improvement Act Program; and

WHEREAS, the grant application requires that the applicant adopt a resolution that authorizes: the undertaking of the project and the maximum total cost of the project; expenditures for the project, including identification of any non-municipal source of funds; obligation of funds necessary to meet any required local match, including any cash and/or in-kind services; and when applicable, the submission of an application for financial assistance. The resolution must also designate a representative of the applicant who is authorized to sign the funding agreement with EFC and any associated documents. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT: 

RESOLVED that the Village authorizes the undertaking of the Sanitary Sewer Collection System and Lift Station Improvements and the maximum total cost of the project $3,430,000; expenditures for the project, including identification of any non-municipal source of funds; obligation of funds necessary to meet any required local match, including any cash and/or in-kind services; and when applicable, the submission of an application for financial assistance; and 

RESOLVED that the Town authorizes preparation and submission of an application for grant funding under the NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation’s Water Infrastructure Improvement Act Program on behalf of the Town; and

RESOLVED that the Michael Sweet, Mayor, is authorized to execute a Grant Agreement with the NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation and any and all other contracts, documents and instruments necessary to bring about the Project and to fulfill the Town’s obligations under the Water Infrastructure Improvement Act Grant Agreement; and 
RESOLVED that the Michael Sweet, Mayor, is authorized to execute expenditures for the Sanitary Sewer & Lift Station Improvements under the NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation’s Water Infrastructure Improvement Act Program on behalf of the Town. 

This resolution shall take effect immediately.

Passed by the following vote of all Board Members of the Town of Bath voting in favor thereof:
	Ronald C. Smith	Yes
	John Lysyczyn		Yes
	Hal Bailey		Yes
	William Glosick		No

Dated at Bath, NY 
August 8, 2022
Approved unanimously by Town of Bath Town Board

Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Bailey to adopt the following resolution:

Resolution #22-82
2022 WATER INFRASTRUCTURE IMPROVEMENT ACT
RESOLUTION CLASSIFYING THE TOWN OF BATH SANITARY SEWER COLLECTION SYSTEM AND LIFT STATION IMPROVMENETS IN TOWN OF BATH, NEW YORK AS A TYPE II ACTION, ESTABLISHING LEAD AGENCY AND DETERMINING THE SIGNIFICANCE OF SUCH ACTION, AND DIRECTING THAT THE NEGATIVE DECLARATION BE PUBLISHED IN ACCORDANCE WITH SEQRA, AND ALSO AUTHORIZING THE PROJECT AND THE FILING OF AN APPLICATION FOR THE FINANCING THEREOF, ALL AS FURTHER DESCRIBED HEREINAFTER

WHEREAS, The Town of Bath (hereinafter the “Town”) has proposed improvements to its sanitary sewer collection system and lift stations, including repairs to sewer mains, replacement of sewer manhole covers, and repair, rehabilitation and/or replacement of lift stations in the Town of Bath, New York (the “Project”), and 
WHEREAS, pursuant to the requirements of the State Environmental Quality Review Act ("SEQRA"), the Town must consider pursuant to criteria set for in SEQRA the environmental implications of the Project, and 
WHEREAS, the Town of Bath Town Board has determined that the Project was a "Type II Action" pursuant to SEQRA, and 
WHEREAS, Type II actions are those actions, or classes of actions, which have been found categorically to not have significant adverse impacts on the environment, or actions that have been statutorily exempt from SEQRA review, and Type II actions do not require preparation of an Environmental Assessment Form, a negative or positive declaration, or an Environmental Impact Statement, and
WHEREAS, Type II actions do not require any further SEQRA review, and
WHEREAS, the Town of Bath Town Board has considered under SEQRA the environmental impact of which will be separately considered, and finds that each of the actions meets the requirement for a Type II action, and 
WHEREAS, pursuant to 6 NYCRR Section 617.5 (c), the project is determined to be Type II actions as it involves the following which requires no further review by the Town of Bath Town Board has:
1.	617 .5 ( c) (I) maintenance or repair involving no substantial changes in an existing structure or facility;
2.	617.5 ( c) (2) replacement, rehabilitation or reconstruction of a structure or facility, in kind, on the same site, including upgrading buildings to meet building or fire codes, unless such action meets or exceeds any of the thresholds in section 617.4;
3.	617.5 (c) (11) extension of utility distribution facilities, including gas, electric, telephone, cable, water and sewer connections to render service in approved subdivisions or in connection with any action on this list, and
WHEREAS, the Town of Bath Town Board duly notified the other involved agencies pursuant to 6 NYCRR 617.6(3)(i) and indicated its willingness to be designated Lead Agency status, and 
WHEREAS, all of the involved agencies have consented to the Town of Bath Town Board request to be designated Lead Agency status, and now therefore be it, 
RESOLVED, by the Town of Bath Town Board declares to be lead agency for the Project for the proposed action, and therefore, responsible for determining whether an environmental impact statement is required in connection therewith and otherwise complying with the procedural and substantive requirements of SEQRA, and be it further,
RESOLVED, by the Town of Bath Town Board as follows:
1.	The Project is hereby determined to constitute a SEQRA Type II Action as defined under 6 NYCRR Section 617.5 (c) and does not require an environmental impact statement or any other determination or procedure.
2.	The Project is hereby authorized upon the receipt of a commitment for the financing thereof from the NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation.
3.	The Town of Bath Town Board hereby authorizes the preparation and submittal of such grant applications to Environmental Facilities Corporation as may be deemed necessary to obtain assistance in funding the Project.
	Ronald C. Smith	Yes
	John Lysyczyn		Yes
	Hal Bailey		Yes
	William Glosick		No
Approved unanimously by Town of Bath Town Board
Dated at Bath, NY 
August 8, 2022

Board Assignments:

William Glosick reported that delays were expected on I86 due to road work between Campbell and Coopers Plains.

John Lysyczyn reported the sewer system design for the Community Health Building has not been received.  Momentum of Western NY gave a good presentation at the Planning Board meeting.  Amazon is working on their parking lot.

Hal Bailey reported the renovations are ongoing at the Savona Village Hall.  On August 20th from 1pm to 2pm they will be holding a drone club meeting.

[bookmark: _Hlk108605473]   Resolution #22-83
Motion made by Councilman Glosick, seconded by Councilman Bailey to pay all audited claims against the Town of Bath as follows was
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
[bookmark: _Hlk66361506]		 Supervisor Smith			Aye

[bookmark: _Hlk108602164]August 2022
Fund			Claim #		Abstract		Amount
A			182-204		12			$  31,484.72
B			59-65			8			$    1,079.98
DA			140-151		8			$  17,479.66
DB			129-138			8			$352,408.59
SF			8				5			$  62,006.03
SL-1			15-16				8			$       315.26
Grand Total									$464,774.24

Public Comments:

Vern Anderson asked why Roger Knowles had not been at the last several meetings and felt the public was not being fully represented.

Motion made by Councilman Bailey, seconded by Councilman Glosick to adjourn the meeting of the Bath Town Board at 8:56pm.  Passed unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

Rhonda Tobias 
Bath Town Clerk 












